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Dear Colleague 
 
SEASONAL INFLUENZA VACCINATION PROGRAMME 2024/2025 - EXTENSION 
TO ALL HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE WORKERS 
 
ACTION REQUIRED 
 
Chief Executives should ensure all staff are actively encouraged to receive the 
influenza vaccine and ensure adequate access to vaccination is provided for staff. 
 

 
Introduction 
 

1. The HSS letter (HSS(MD)33/2024), which issued on 12 September 2024, set 
out the details for this year’s Influenza Vaccination Programme.  This letter is 
to advise of an extension of the offer of an Influenza vaccination to all Health 
and Social Care staff that work directly for an HSC organisation or 
independent contractor providing and/or delivering services on behalf of the 
HSC Trusts.  At present this will only apply to the 2024-25 Influenza 
Vaccination Programme. 
 

2. It is anticipated that the extension will allow maximum usage of the influenza 
vaccine that has already been procured to facilitate the vaccination of all 
Health and Social Care Workers (HSCWs), thereby helping to reduce 
potential vaccine wastage.  
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3. It is hoped that this approach will enable Trusts to include clear messaging in 

their local vaccination promotion campaigns, and ensure a high uptake rate 
can be achieved across frontline and non-frontline staff 

 
4. Under the extension, non-frontline staff will include non-clinical ancillary staff 

who may have social contact with patients but are not directly involved in 
patient care.  This includes roles such as: 
 

• receptionists,  
• ward clerks,  
• porters, and  
• cleaners.  

 
Programme Monitoring and Evaluation 
 

5. Routine monitoring and reporting of vaccination uptake during the Influenza 
season will take place as before but should now also include stratifying 
reporting of vaccine uptake by frontline and non-frontline HSCWs. 

 
6. Evaluation of inclusion of non-frontline HSCWs will be carried out after the 

end of the 2024/2025 influenza programme by the Public Health Agency to 
help inform planning arrangements for future years.  

 
7. It is well recognised that winter puts pressure on the HSC system as more 

people become ill, patient numbers increase, and a greater demand is placed 
on services.  It is hoped that by extending the vaccination to non-frontline 
HSCWs this season will help to: 
 

• further reduce transmission of influenza to patients at a time when the 
service continues to experience pressures, and 

 
• reduce sick absences among staff, thereby helping to reduce 

pressures within teams.   
 
Conclusion 
 

8. We would like to express our continuing and sincere thanks to you all for your 
commitment and dedication in planning and delivering our 2024/2025 seasonal 
Influenza Vaccination Programme. 
 

Yours sincerely 
 

 

 

 

Professor Sir Michael McBride 
Chief Medical Officer 

Ms Maria McIlgorm 
Chief Nursing Officer  

Professor Cathy Harrison 
Chief Pharmaceutical Officer 
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